FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MARCH 10, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Council Member Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance

Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager

Mick Noland, Chief Operations Officer of Water Resources, PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Worthy, followed by Boy Scout Kailyn Pearson, Troop 758, leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Council Member Keefe thanked the staff for their hard work at the Support Our Troops Rally.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick advised the Council of the death of Mr. Richard Herrera, a former Neighborhood Services Director for the City of Fayetteville.  Mr. Herrera was an employee of the City of Fayetteville from July 1, 1975, to December 6, 1994.


Mayor Pitts reviewed the status of Operation Home Front, the Festival of Flight, and the National Homeland Security plans for the City of Fayetteville and Cumberland County.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9—0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of February 24, 2003.
B.
P03-06F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for a portion of the property located at 6326 Raeford Road.  Containing .96 acres more or less and being the property of Rogers & Breece, Inc., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4556, page 425, Cumberland County Registry.
C.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance 2003-5 (2002 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant).

The U.S. Department of Justice awarded the City of Fayetteville a grant totaling $165,632.00 for the Fayetteville Police Department’s Mobile Data Computer Project.  The City was required to provide a 10 percent match of $16,563.00 that would be funded from the General Fund and the State would provide the remaining $149,069.00.  The funding for the local match would come from the existing budget.  The grant funds would be used to purchase 19 mobile data computers and 19 mobile printers to be placed in the Police Department’s patrol cars.

2.
Adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment 2003-5 (Proceeds of 2002 Refunding Bonds).


On November 25, 2002, Council approved the resolution providing for the issuance of $5,535,000.00 Refunding Bonds to be used for the defeasance of all of the outstanding Series 1991 and a portion of Series 1994 Public Improvement Bonds.  The Refunding Bonds were issued December 1, 2002.

3.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-4 (Bond Proceeds for Annexation Infrastructure Improvements).


The City Council adopted on February 5, 2001, the appropriation of future bond proceeds for the usage in Area 4A annexation (Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood and Pleasant Acres) and future annexations.

D.
Adopt ordinance ordering demolition of the property located at 638 Hillsboro Street, PIN 0437-48-8664; Owner: Credit Suisse First Boston.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2003-006.

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider resolution of the City Council of the City of Fayetteville adopting five revisions to the electoral district boundaries of the City of Fayetteville for the purpose of accounting for territory annexed to the City of Fayetteville.

Mr. Jerry Wilson, Redistricting Consultant, presented this item.  Mr. Wilson recommended the Council adopt the resolution revising the voting district maps which had been on display for two weeks.  He noted there were no pre-clearance issues.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:17 p.m.


Mr. Robert Williams who had signed up to speak relinquished his time.  There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:18 p.m.


Council Member Haire expressed his concern about voters being able to vote at their correct precincts.  He requested that Mr. Wilson’s office contact the Board of Elections to make sure all voting districts coincided with the revised map.  Mr. Wilson advised this was currently being taken care of.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE ADOPTING NEW ELECTORAL DISTRICT BOUNDARIES AND ACCOUNTING FOR FIVE ANNEXATIONS OF TERRITORY TO THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-042.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the recommendation made by Mr. Wilson.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

B.
Consider revisions to Chapter 30, Zoning, Article VII, Advertising and Sign Regulations, Section 30-263(b)(4), Penalties, regarding an increase in amount charged for a civil penalty for violation of the sign ordinance.


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, stated that the City Council’s directive to increase the penalty for a sign violation from $100.00 to $500.00 a day had been reviewed by the Planning Commission, and a public hearing had been held as required when an ordinance amendment was being considered.

Mr. Teal explained that a key point in the Planning Commission’s recommendation for increasing the penalty was the process used by the Inspections Department to notify a violator whereby that person was given the opportunity to remove the sign prior to a citation being issued.  Mr. Teal stated the Planning Commission had recommended increasing the penalty from $100.00 to $500.00 a day.

A discussion was held regarding the notice of violation procedures and the appeal process.

Council Member Kirby stated she wanted the public to know this action was being taken because it was unfair that a big business could afford to pay a penalty and a small business could not, and the big businesses had been getting around the ordinance and she did not think that was fair.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:26 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Keefe expressed his concern about the City’s ability to enforce an ordinance full of inconsistencies.  He stated he did not feel adequate information had been presented for a decision to be made and he felt it was premature to initiate an ordinance change.  He requested Ms. Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney, to come back to the Council with more information about the process which had been used and the statistics of the waiver of citations versus the issuance of citations.  Mr. Keefe stated he would like to review the facts to see whether the fee would be collectable because an unenforceable ordinance created a paper tiger.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to delay action for no more than 90 days for the Development Committee to get the information from the staff and to allow the Assistant City Attorney to provide the information regarding issued citations and paid citations.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated Ms. Sneed had reported to her the Planning Commission had requested that she and Mr. Cecil Combs, Senior Zoning Administrator, find the information and the issue had been tabled for them to do that.  At the second meeting, because of difficulties due to the tracking, they were unable to accurately come up with the requested information.


Council Member Keefe stated he felt it was important for the Council to have the information on the waiver rate and the issuance rate before moving forward.


Ms. McDonald stated she would try to get the information for the Council.


Council Member Fogleman stated the Planning Commission had done a lot of work on this issue with the problem having been recognized a year ago, and she stated the issue needed to be addressed and she did not think the Council should backpedal on making this decision.


Council Member Worthy inquired about the difficulty being encountered in gathering the information.


Ms. McDonald stated the tracking process was the problem because it was not centralized and some payments were made to the Inspections Department and some were made to the Finance Department.  Ms. McDonald explained it was her understanding that records were not necessarily kept after they were paid, but the figures were available for the current outstanding citations and for the citations that were in noncompliance and had been sent to the City Attorney’s office for legal action.


Council Members Smith and Gonzalez expressed their support for the substitute motion.

RESTATED SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to delay this issue for not more than 90 days to gather information back from staff and the Attorney’s office for a report to the Council.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

4.
Consider the establishment of a City of Fayetteville Linear Park, Incorporated.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated one of the City’s greatest assets was Cross Creek and civic clubs and private donors over the years had expressed an interest in contributing to the creek’s development but there had been a reluctance to make general donations to the City that might go for other purposes.


Mr. Stancil recommended that a City-owned corporation be formed which would be modeled after the Fayetteville Finance Corporation.  A board of directors would be appointed by the Council with the purposes of the corporation being to acquire, own, lease, sell and convey real estate along the creek; to plan and construct park and recreational areas along the creek; to receive funds or property as a donation; to execute contracts and agreements using the funds; and to possess any powers that might be available to such a corporation under the laws of the State of North Carolina or that the Council might designate.


Mr. Stancil stated the City of Fayetteville would manage the corporation and all of the funds would go through the City’s Finance Department and the Council would appoint the board of directors.


Mr. Stancil recommended the Council authorize the staff to proceed to file the Articles of Incorporation establishing the corporation and then the bylaws, the number of directors, and how they would be selected would be brought back to the Council for consideration.


In response to an inquiry, Mr. Stancil stated the property to be developed would include the creek behind Fayetteville State University, the Martin Luther King Park, what would be the festival park, behind the library, across Green Street, through Lafayette Park and then it would go down to the Cape Fear River.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to authorize the City Manager to proceed with the filing of the Articles of Incorporation.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

5.
Presentation of North Fayetteville Study.

Mr. David Nash, Planner II, presented the North Fayetteville Study which was prepared by the joint efforts of a citizen committee, the City Planning Commission, and the County Joint Planning Board and the City and County Planning staffs.

Mr. Nash reviewed the boundaries, the corridors, the existing land use, key facts and the reasons this study had been implemented.  He explained if the proposed plan were adopted, it would replace the 2010 Land Use Plan.

Mr. Nash stated the North Fayetteville Plan had been approved by the City Planning Commission and the County Joint Planning Board at a joint meeting and had been adopted by the County Commissioners on February 17, 2003, excluding the provision for the municipal influence area.

Mr. Nash then presented and reviewed the current and proposed land use maps.  He explained that the activity center had been moved from the Spring Lake interchange to the McArthur Road innerloop area.  He stated the proposed land use map did not change any of the zonings or any of the properties, but rather served as a guide for future development to be used by elected officials when making zoning decisions.

Mr. Nash reviewed the recommendations as set out in the official plan document to include the municipal influence area map.  He stated if this map were in place, the rules and regulations of the City would be used to guide development rather than the County’s standards.

Mr. Nash reviewed the inconsistency between the Land Use Plan and the recent action of the City Zoning Commission for a parcel of land located at the corner of Ramsey Street and Shawcroft Road and reported an investigation is being done to clarify the issue.

Council Member Kirby inquired why the County Commissioners did not approve the municipal influence area.  Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, responded it had to do with the annexations and the Commission’s concern about another jurisdiction making decisions that would affect County residents.  He stated the County had the sole discretion to make that decision.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the North Fayetteville Study recommendation.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


Council Member Keefe inquired about the municipal influence area and the extraterritorial jurisdiction concepts.


City Manager Roger Stancil reported there were no extraterritorial jurisdictions in Cumberland County but there had been in the past.  He explained that the concept of municipal influence areas and extraterritorial jurisdictions was that development should occur on the fringe of a city and therefore the municipal standards should apply so there would be no extra expenses for retrofitting.


Council Member Keefe stated the citizen committee had agreed with the municipal influence area and he would like to address that issue with the County within two weeks.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to approach this issue with the County at their next meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Fogleman expressed her opposition to delaying action on this study plan.  She stated the plan was a good plan and she felt it should be adopted and the municipal influence area could be approached with the County at another time.


Council Member Keefe stated he hated to delay this issue, but he felt the citizens’ wishes needed to be honored.  Mayor Pitts inquired if the Planning commissions had approved the plan with the municipal influence area.


Mr. Brian Irving, Chair of the Fayetteville City Planning Commission, stated that both Planning boards had approved the plan without any discussion about the municipal influence area.


Mr. John Gillis, Chair of the Cumberland County Joint Planning Board, stated their board was also in agreement.  Mr. Gillis stated he felt the fact that some of the property included in the municipal influence area was in areas that were not going to be annexed was part of the Commission’s objection.  However, he stated the Commission felt the plan was a good plan and needed to be approved for implementation and they felt the municipal influence area issues could be addressed at a later date.  They referred the municipal influence area issue to the Joint Planning Board for study.


Mayor Pitts stated that the information given by Mr. Gillis was encouraging because that meant the Commissioners were not voting against the municipal influence area, but had concerns about the map being nonspecific.  He inquired what type of timeframe would it take to bring back a proposal.  Mr. Teal stated he felt he could be back within two weeks with a proposal.


Council Member Keefe stated he was not interested in the rural properties but his concern was for the areas contiguous with the City and the need to have standards for the gateways and in particular the Highway 13 gateway.


Mr. Teal stated the problems with the past municipal influence areas had been that standards were never set and he felt this should be done.


Council Member Fogleman stated she did not think approving this plan would weaken the City’s position but rather she felt it would strengthen it.


Mayor Pitts stated the motion would not scrap the plan, but would let the City clarify the municipal influence area and allow for orderly urban planning.


Mr. Gillis stated he felt the County Commissioners had taken a prudent action given the issue of the municipal influence area and the importance it had in relation to annexation issues and regulatory issues which may not be definitive at this point.  He stated he felt it may take more than two weeks to solve and could involve the public hearing process.  He commented the Commission’s action would not hinder the implementation of the plan.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

6.
Report from Comprehensive Planning/Blank Paper Steering Committee.


Mayor Pitts turned the gavel over to Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.  Mayor Pitts presented this item.

A.
Adopt Parks and Recreation Resolution


Mayor Pitts stated the Steering Committee recommended the municipalities in the County go forward with the process to form a Parks and Recreation Authority for Cumberland County.  He pointed out this would be nonbinding on the County.

A JOINT LOCAL GOVERNMENT RESOLUTION ENDORSING A PARKS AND RECREATION AUTHORITY FOR CUMBERLAND COUNTY.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-043.

B.
Endorse recommendation of the Committee to the County Commissioners concerning the sales tax distribution.


Mayor Pitts stated the Cumberland Comprehensive Planning Steering group had met and worked on a proposal towards a resolution of the annexation and sales tax revenue issues facing all jurisdictions in Cumberland County.  He stated the recommendation was that in the short-term, jurisdictions planning to annex would reimburse the County and the school system for revenue lost as a result of those annexations.  As the only jurisdiction planning to annex in 2004, the City of Fayetteville would provide a one-time reimbursement to Cumberland County, while the County would give Fayetteville a 5.5 percent credit for services to the unincorporated area (e.g., sheriff’s patrol, planning, inspections, fire marshal.)  The sales tax allocation formula should not be changed this year in order to allow the working group sufficient opportunity to seek a long-term solution that addressed how best to ensure the basic service needs of all jurisdictions while maintaining the stability of existing revenue.

MOTION:
Mayor Pitts moved to accept the recommendations of the Comprehensive Planning/Blank Paper Steering Committee and to adopt the resolution endorsing a Parks and Recreation Authority for Cumberland County.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

7.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.

Mr. Vance Neal, Chair of Public Works Commission, presented this item by referring to the agenda packet.  He stated the information was the same as last month’s report.

Council Member Keefe inquired if Fort Bragg had requested additional water.  Mr. Neal responded that a proposal was being prepared and they would come back if necessary.

8.
Consider a revised Memorandum of Understanding of the Fayetteville Area Metropolitan Planning Organization to include a portion of Hoke County.


Mr. Rick Heickson, Senior Transportation Planner and Secretary of the Metropolitan Planning Organization, presented this item.  Mr. Heickson stated the 2000 Census had extended the urban boundary into Hoke County and they needed to be included in the Metropolitan Planning Organization.  He recommended the Council adopt the resolution and authorize the Mayor to sign the Memorandum of Understanding that would make this possible.

RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-044.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the adoption of the resolution and to authorize the Mayor to sign the Memorandum of Understanding.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

9.
Consider resolution approving a Municipal Agreement with N.C. DOT for the Sycamore Dairy Road\Legend Avenue\Blanton Road Extension.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-045.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

10.
Consider alternative methods of revenue enhancement and operational efficiencies.

Council Member Worthy presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved that in light of the City’s current financial plight due to the proposed change in the sales tax formula by Cumberland County, he would like the Council to consider asking the City Manager to investigate the following:  increased water and sewer rates outside the City of Fayetteville, alternative tax collection methods, and alternative methods for disposal of garbage collected by the City.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Kirby stated because there had been talk about cutting positions, she felt advertised positions should be postponed unless they were essential to the health, safety, and welfare of the citizens and she felt this should include the Assistant City Manager positions.


Council Member Worthy stated he would accept that as a friendly amendment.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she needed more information before making a decision.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated that after the last freeze, the department directors had only filled positions that could be justified as needed to provide their services.  Mr. Stancil stated he did not want to lay off employees and he would like to maintain prudent management and wait until he knew what the County was going to do and he would prefer not to freeze fire and police hiring.


Council Member Kirby stated she felt odd about letting people go and at the same time hiring someone else.


Mr. Stancil stated the City had cut a lot of positions and currently had 86 vacancies.


Council Member Keefe stated he would like to make a friendly amendment and that anytime you have to creatively look at creating revenues, you need to look at cutting expenses and he would like for the City Manager to come back with expense cuts.


Council Member Worthy stated he accepted that friendly amendment.


City Attorney Karen McDonald requested Council Member Worthy to restate the motion.

RESTATED MOTION:


Council Member Worthy moved that in light of the City’s current financial plight due to the proposed change in the sales tax formula by Cumberland County, he would like the Council to consider asking the City Manager to investigate the following:  increased water and sewer rates outside the City of Fayetteville, alternative tax collection methods, and alternative methods for disposal of garbage collected by the City and also to freeze the hiring of all nonessential personnel and have the City Manager cut any expenses as he deems necessary to help during these turbulent times.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Mr. Stancil stated insofar as the Assistant City Manager position, his plan was to cut out two positions, the Chief Development Officer and the Business Services Director, and bring in only one person.


Mr. Stancil suggested that the process with that position continue with a final decision being made after a decision had been made by the County and that the hiring in the Fire and Police Departments be continued with a freeze being implemented for all other positions except for any job offers that had been made.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


Mr. Stancil informed the Council that steps were currently being taken to gather information about the tax collection, the landfill issue, and the PWC rate increase.

11.
Report from Transportation Committee.


Council Member Haire, Chair of the Transportation Committee, presented this item.  He reported the Committee had met on March 3, 2003, with the residents of the Wilmington Subdivision who had requested additional stop and speed signs.  Council Member Haire recommended the installation of three- and four-way stop signs in the subdivision contingent upon receiving requests from the person in whose yards the signs would have to be placed.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to authorize the installation of three-way and four-way stop signs within the Wilmington Subdivision with written requests from the neighborhood.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick informed the Council the signs would be placed 800 feet apart.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

12.
Report from Conservation and Environment Committee.

Council Member Worthy presented this item.  He recommended the Council accept the report as set out in the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the report.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

13.
Discussion of City Policy 155.4, Naming of City properties in honor of individuals.


Council Member Worthy presented this item.  He stated he felt the current policy to name City properties after deceased persons needed to be changed because he felt people needed to be honored before they died.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to change City Policy 155.4 to where it would honor live people.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


A discussion was held regarding whether to send the item to the Policy Committee, the pros and cons of changing the policy, and the defining of who would qualify as a designee.


City Attorney Karen McDonald expressed her concern regarding the need for a definition of the term “public service”.  Ms. McDonald suggested the issue be forwarded to the Policy Committee for discussion and recommendations that would include the Council’s wishes.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick requested Council Member Worthy to reconsider his motion because the Council had a policy of recommending issues to Council committees.

AMENDED MOTION:


Council Member Worthy moved to send this issue to the Policy Committee to come back within 60 days.


Council Member Gonzalez accepted the changes.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

14.
Consider health plan options for City Council members.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil reviewed the following options:

Option 1:
Council members pay both employer and employee share of the cost (current City practice)
· Monthly medical premiums:  from $394.64 (individual) to $685.59 (family)

· Monthly dental premiums:  from $16.39 (individual) to $38.39 (family)

· Annual contribution cost to City:  $0.00

· Annual total cost to City:  actual cost depends on claims

Option 2:
Council members pay only employee contributions as full-time employees do
· Monthly medical premiums:  from $10.00 (individual) to $293.30 (family)

· Monthly dental premiums:  from $0.00 (individual) to $22.00 (family)

· Annual contribution cost to City:  $0.00 to $53,253.60 (will equal the total of employer contributions for Council members who participate - $0.00 for no participation to $53,253.60 for all members with family medical and dental coverage)

· Annual total cost to City:  actual cost depends on claims

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to accept Option 2.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Smith and Fogleman)

15.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
APPOINTMENTS:

1.
Personnel Review Board - 2 nominations made; 1 appointment needed

A.
Clair L. Hudspeth


Clair L. Hudspeth received four votes (Council Members Kendrick, Gonzalez, Kirby and Keefe).

B.
Reuben Pettiford


Reuben Pettiford received four votes (Council Members Smith, Fogleman, Worthy and Haire).


This item was referred to the next meeting.

2.
Fayetteville Board of Adjustment - 1 nomination made; 1 appointment needed

A.
Annette Smith


Annette Smith was appointed to an alternate position by acclamation.

3.
Human Relations Commission - 2 nominations made; 1 appointment needed

A.
Mr. Carlos Zukowski


Mr. Carlos Zukowski received four votes (Council Members Kendrick, Keefe, Fogleman and Worthy).

B.
Ms. Charlene H. Ranson


Ms. Charlene H. Ranson received four votes (Council Members Smith, Haire, Gonzalez and Kirby).


This item was referred to the next meeting.

B.
NOMINATION:

1.
Historic Resources Commission - 1 at-large vacancy - 1 nomination needed


Ms. Brian Moore was nominated by Council Member Keefe.

16.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on enhancement funding from North Carolina Department of Transportation.

17.
Consider closed session to discuss litigation and economic development.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to go into closed session to discuss economic development and the Texfi Bankruptcy litigation.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The Council went into closed session at 9:50 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to come out of closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The regular session resumed at 10:10 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Letter of appreciation for assistance during weather related power outages from the City of Lexington, NC.

2.
Letter of appreciation to Solid Waste Department from the Cottonade Community Association.

3.
Letter from citizen in support of recycling efforts.

4.
Planning – monthly report for January 2003.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:11 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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